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MINUTES                                           

 MEETING OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

Wednesday, February 8, 2012, 7:30am
Meridian City Hall North Conference Room

33 East Broadway Avenue - Meridian, Idaho

1. Call Meeting to Order (Pipal):
Meeting called to order at 7:30 a.m.
2. Roll-call Attendance (Jensen):
___X___Julie Pipal – Chairman  
___O___Keith Bird – Member 

___X___Craig Slocum – Vice-Chairman
___X_    Jim Escobar – Member 
___X___Eric Jensen – Secretary/Treasurer
___X_    Dave Winder – Member 



___O___Tammy de Weerd – Member (late)


___O___Dan Basalone – Member



___X___Lisa Keyes - Member





__X____Todd Lakey – Counsel


__X____Ashley Ford – Project Manager
 

3. Confirm Agenda (Pipal):

Jensen:  I would like to move to confirm the agenda with a minor change moving number 8 the downtown parking subcommittee recommendation ahead of the split corridor to number 7.
Winder:  Second.

Pipal:  A motion and a second.  All signify by saying aye.  Opposed same sign.

ALL AYES.  MOTION CARRIED.
4. Approve Consent Agenda (Pipal): 
a. Approve Minutes of January 25, 2012 Regular Meeting
b. Accept Treasurer’s Report and Notice of Bills Paid
c. Accept Project Manager’s Report 
Slocum:  I would move that we approve the consent agenda.

Winder:  Second.

Pipal:  A motion and a second.

Roll Call Vote:  Slocum, aye; Jensen, aye; Escobar, aye; Winder, aye; Keyes, aye; Pipal, aye.

ALL AYES.  MOTION CARRIED.
REPORTS
5. 
Legislative Update:
Pipal:  Ms. Ford you said that item 5 will be deferred out to the second meeting?

Ford:  That is correct, Mr. Turlington had requested at the last meeting to be on this agenda, but he didn’t have a lot of action at this point and asked to be moved to the next agenda.

Pipal:  Just briefly for the board, I did get an email from Scott and he said that he has talked to all of the leadership, but Representative Simms is still working on the legislation and he doesn’t have the details.  As soon as he does have the details he will share it with us.
6. Broadway Building Update by Wright Brothers:
Goodwin:  Bob Goodwin with Wright Brothers.  The status on the building is referred on the last of the (inaudible) items and landscaping we are waiting for the irrigation season to begin, so we have got the water to water the plants (inaudible) with wells, and reduce the amount of mortality rate or eliminate.  Made contact with the City of Meridian Parks and Recreation Department and it sounds like they are going to turn on the water roughly around the 15th of April.  So when the water is finally turned in, we will remobilize the landscaping and get all of the plantings put in, the trees put in around the perimeter and all of the onsite plantings, finish up the irrigation, the bark mulch and wrap it up.  I have got one change order and finally got the last of the numbers on yesterday, which is the CCD #3, which was that irrigation corridor. The original change order 17 that we turned in, if I remember right, was around $27,000 (inaudible) excavation of the subcontractor (inaudible) pretty fast, so it is down to right around $11,000.  So cut that cost about a third, so that should be the final change order item that I am aware of (inaudible) small items (inaudible) changes to the building.  The tenants are in. Stayed in close contact with both COMPASS and VRT and seem to be pleased with the punch list and any little small items from being moved in (inaudible), a little bug to get worked out in the system and we will take care of those as soon as they come up.  As far as I am aware everything is going well.  

Ford:  Bob it is my understanding from Megan, Erstad that we are expecting to hit the external punch list and finish that up this week?

Goodwin:  Well what they have got on the external punch list includes the landscaping –

Ford:  But beyond that – other than that --?

Goodwin:  Yeah. So they won’t sign off the punch list until the landscaping is done and that is a completion item that is on the punch list, but the majority of the punch list will be wrapped up.  
Pipal:  I haven’t heard any – I don’t know if anybody else has, but I haven’t heard any complaints.

(Unknown Speaker):  I have seen happy faces.

Lakey:  Bob how is the internal punch list? Is that done?

Goodwin:  Yeah, well there are a couple of items on there that I am waiting – I am supposed to get a response back from subcontractors to get a response back to the architect.  For whatever reasons some of the responses or kind of responses are not as efficient as I would like from subcontractors and so I am pounding on them trying to get their responses so I can forward those onto the architects – there are a few issues here and there.

Lakey:  Did we get the laminate issue in the bathroom --?

Goodwin:  That is one of them that I am waiting on a response.  It is not – I don’t want to spend a lot of your time on it, but it is not a real good issue that we are going to be working through. But we will get through it.

Pipal:  Does anybody else have any other questions?  For the record, Member De Weerd has joined us.  Thank you Bob.    
ACTION ITEMS

7. Downtown Parking SubCommittee Recommendations:
Ford:  Yes, and I have spoke to Commissioner Escobar and he would like me to present, but I will ask that he fill in at any point and time.  So Members of the Commission, we also have John Overton from the Police Department here and I will invite him up as we kind of roam through these to be able to answer any questions you all may have.  As you know we have had a couple of different subcommittee meetings on downtown parking and we had the first meeting and went back based on our recommendations to go talk to ACHD, to talk to the Police Department and kind of see (inaudible) or are there any concerns on their part.  So based on all of that information the committee – the committee is made up of the Mayor, Jim and Dan.  The last meeting unfortunately the Mayor – I don’t think we were able to accommodate her schedule, so she wasn’t involved in those conversations but I believe that this represents mostly what we discussed in our very first meeting. So the following parking recommendations have been made or being made for the board’s consideration today. The first one is the parking restrictions remain as is on Main Street – so no changes there.  Again what we focused on was between Broadway, Pine, Meridian and 2nd.  So that was the areas that we really took into evaluation.  Parking restrictions to be completely removed on the south side of Broadway between Main Street and 3rd, so basically that is along that UP corridor area, just did not seem to make a whole lot of sense to have restricted parking in that area.  Parking restrictions on the north side of Broadway to be increased from one hour parking to two hour parking between Main Street and 2nd Street and this was kind of an olive branch to some of the business owners there that had concerns about the one hour parking and so that combination with reducing any limitations on the south side of Broadway we think would appease the public.  Parking restrictions to remain as is on Idaho Street and that is currently two hour parking. Parking restrictions to remain as is on 2nd Street between Broadway and Pine with the exception of creating one 30 parking space on both the north west and the south west corners of Idaho and 2nd and so this is in front of Murray’s and in front of, I believe it is called, Talon Screen Printing, so right next to the old (inaudible) location. So the other topics of conversation that the subcommittee pondered is one of the things that we heard from a couple of businesses is that they would like to revisit the idea of diagonal parking on Idaho Street – in discussions with ACHD that would have required a traffic study, would require being able to prove that we could (inaudible) right of way to make that work from a circulation standpoint and based on that information the committee made a recommendation to the board that we not pursue that at this point and time and so that is for consideration.  The other concern I have heard during our interviews this summer with the city was perhaps going to a one way on Idaho Street and so we talked about that as well as part of all of this and the committee did not wish to pursue that at this time as well.  So if the board does find these recommendations acceptable, what the committee would recommend is that we present these anticipated policy changes to the affected business and property owners and I would do that within the next two or three weeks and then bring back final recommendations based on those comments for our March board meeting for final action.  Jim did I leave out anything from the last meeting?
Escobar:  I would not have been able to do that better.  

Ford:  I did ask Mr. Overton to be here today from the Police Department and one of the things in talking about 30 minute limitations on parking and there were some concerns from the police department on that in terms of enforcement and adequately being able to enforce that and I also know that in talking to a couple of the board members there was some questions on (inaudible) and so I thought this would be a good opportunity to have that dialogue today.

Overton:  Thank you Madam Chair and Members of MDC, Madam Mayor – I can’t call you a member.  It has been a few years since I have been in front of you and I will answer any questions that you have about this, but just to start off it has always been our goal and our thoughts that we were supporting the enforcement plan of the downtown business.  But obviously at least every three to five years that needs to be reviewed to make sure that if any changes need to take place that they are done.  We have been in contact with Ashley as we have gone through this. I have no concerns with the change and signage.  I mean we enforce what is there.  That is our job.  The only issue that is going to be – and you have talked about that are going to be those two 30 minute spots.  Because we just – we don’t have a dedicated full time parking person so it is still split between working on code issues in the downtown area in that area.  We know that if it becomes an issue we can take that person and just say hey listen for this day or these next two days this is what you are going to work, if those 30 minute slots become an enforcement issue.  Initially when you make these changes, the 30 minute slots are going to be the only two that are going to have the biggest issue of enforcement problems because they are the most restricted. Changing the one hour to two hour is making it less restrictive and taking the signs completely away on the south side of Broadway of course is no restrictions, so we won’t have any problems with those changes and actually eases the load off – it should not be an issue for us and we don’t want to offer to the public knowledge that we won’t be swinging by every 30 minutes to check on it.  We want them to believe we will be.

Pipal: Can you tell me what or remind me what the interest was behind the 30 minutes? Was it requested by some businesses and that they wanted that in and out?

Ford: There was a concern for the businesses, especially (inaudible) have larger drop offs and that was one of the things and being able to have their customers be able to get in and out quicker.  

Pipal:  So would it be more peaceful to create a loading zone that didn’t have actual parking -- so that we have – you know those kinds of things, you are going in and putting on your flashers and you drop off your printing order or you drop off your small appliance. If you have got a big appliance you are probably going to have to do it some place else other than off of the street.  So I don’t know enough about parking or enforcement to know about that, but if you didn’t give people the opportunity to actually park there, you know loading and unloading only, would that be an option and also ease the enforcement issue?

Overton: That wouldn’t be a problem.  A loading and unloading zone is no problem.  That would actually be easier for us and then if we had a vehicle parked in the loading zone it is automatically a violation, it is pretty clear cut, someone obviously doing business.  Probably easier than the time restriction from our aspect, but we have to work with ACHD on how they would do that (inaudible) curb or – because they have to do a sign on each site no matter what way we do this.  That is the biggest problem right now, we have people, some of our bar patrons who believe – immediately taken a sign from here and a sign from there and we have to wait for the signs to go back up before we can enforce those areas.  

Escobar: I think one of the other ideas about 30 minutes on the chocolate shop, tobacco shop and the fact that they have quick ends and outs and that would free up typically at least one space or two spaces for their patrons to still be able to use it.  It wasn’t specific to just Murray’s and Talons Print Shop.
Ford:  Yeah, that is absolutely correct, but that is what spurred that conversation.

Pipal:  The only reason that I suggest that is what we don’t want to do is create such separations of people where they become accustomed well you never enforce that if you park there and you can get away with an hour or couple of hours, usually don’t catch it.  Then we created a study where if it does become necessary for Meridian to have somebody full time doing enforcement, then we go through this all over again verses if we create something that is easier to enforce up front, just the way people are.  Setting some expectations.  Just a thought.

Ford:  We could propose both ways when it goes out for public comment and see if we get strong feedback one way or another.  

De Weerd:  Lt. Overton what is the enforcement down there right now?

Overton: We hit it every two hours.  The will hit it first thing in the morning, they will hit it about 2 to 2 ½ hours after that and then another 2 ½ hours after that. Because we are hitting the two hour time zones, they mark the tires. It is old school right now; we are hoping to get e-ticketing in the future – as our patrol gets e-ticketing they are trying to include it in the grants and so parking can be ticketed as well.  

De Weerd: I haven’t gotten a lot of phone calls so I wondered if you were enforcing it.  

Overton: We have taken it easy on the sections that were under review just because. That has not been a high complaint area anyway. We have ticketed Broadway Avenue – probably where we got a lot of our complaints on.  We still give the tickets on Idaho Street and on 2nd Street.  Those still come in. I think the people that complained initially – in fact a few of them screamed at me – they haven’t been a recipient of a follow up ticket, so although they were upset they didn’t park where they parked before.  So that learning curve accomplished what it needed to.  It has been working much better and in fact it gets harder and harder to find a violation downtown because they regressed it for so long and that is not me that is my sergeant, my sergeant is pretty hard on his folks (inaudible).  
Pipal: Well it looks like what you are requesting is take action so that it can be put out for public comment?

Escobar:  That is correct. I think it is important to give the public an opportunity to provide feedback and ownership of the modifications that we are making.  

Keyes: Do we have any idea on the cost for the change?

Ford: The cost that would be required would pretty much be limited to changing out signage over the remaining signage at this point.  Each sign is approximately $100 and we would have ACHD create the signs for us.  I made sure as we go (inaudible) our budget, that is an item on the agenda, but that is accounted for, those numbers.

De Weerd:  Just to add to what Lt. Overton was saying with the stealing the signs and some of the business owners mentioned that, is there a way that we can weld them onto the pole?

Overton: The signs are not – we never touch them. That is completely ACHD and how they mount them. They were supposed to be coming up with a unique mounting bracket, that you had to have their tool or you couldn’t take it off – whether you accomplished that goal or not.  They don’t like having it either, because if it was a sign that was there and stolen, they don’t get to charge us for that new sign, they have to come out and replace it. They are the victim of that, but they won’t charge MDC or the city or us for replacement signs?

Pipal:  Do we know when they are disappearing or have a general idea when they get reported missing?

Overton:  No.  I wished we did, but it is unfortunate that we will be down there doing enforcement and even I would be guilty of this, I don’t look to see that every single sign is in place. They go through they tape the tires and they check and we had one where one of the business owners said that second sign between this point and this point, has been gone for a few weeks.

De Weerd:  We can tell you which one that was.

Overton:  Oh yeah.  They fought their ticket at that point, legitimately so because the law says if it doesn’t say from here to here we can’t enforce it.

Pipal:  Well I was just curious if we knew about when they were going missing, perhaps that would be a time to spend a little extra time in that area and find out who wants to collect parking signs.  

De Weerd:  I would guess it is at night.

Overton:  Most of us are probably asleep when that is happening.

De Weerd:  But you can go down there and keep on eye on them.

Pipal: Well this week I have a sick child and have been up at those hours, but on not on the right days.  So we do have the recommendations before us.  If there are no further questions for our Lieutenant, we would entertain a motion.

Jensen: I move that we accept the recommendations on the downtown parking from the subcommittee.

De Weerd: Second.

Pipal: I believe we can just call for a voice vote or further discussion.

Lakey:  Are we going to add the change about the loading zone language to it or --?
De Weerd: That is what my second was.

Slocum: Was what?

De Weerd: With the loading zone.

Pipal: With the two options.

Jensen:  (Inaudible) was that it was going to go to 30 minutes.

Ford: The recommendation in the memo was that it was going to go to 30 minutes. What I can put out for public comment can include both the 30 minutes and the loading option and see if we get strong reaction either way.

Jensen: That was my motion.

Pipal: Okay and then the second also. Is there any further discussion?  All those in favor signify by saying aye.  Opposed same sign.

ALL AYES.  MOTION CARRIED.
8. Split Corridor Options:
Pipal: Let’s go ahead and talk about the split corridor options.  What I would like to do because it is a complicated issue is let’s just have kind of an open discussion about this.  Ashley can take the lead, that way we don’t have to recognize anybody – 

Ford:  That is fine. I will at least give you an update on what I have been doing and trying to accomplish and wishing I had a little bit more to bring to the table today, but I think based on (inaudible) I am having and I have involved Todd to a degree because I needed some legal analysis and I think we have some options to play with. So the first thing I did was talk to anyone I could at the Capitol building, the state building, talked to power (inaudible), talked to a variety of cities that have street lighting departments and was just trying to get a sense of what funding opportunities may be out there right now. It was pretty bleak for this type of project that we are doing.  It is pretty bleak at this point because of what a lot of stimulus dollars for energy projects are going with and so at this point what we are trying to accomplish doesn’t necessarily qualify and right now there is not a lot that I am finding that we would be able to apply for.  That being said, one of the options that we talked about at the last meeting was (inaudible) applying for a community development block grant dollars. I have talked to city officials, I have talked to Lori Den Hartog, the city’s CDBG administrator and she would be comfortable with us applying for up to $50,000 each fiscal year.  So if we were to phase that that would certainly help us tremendously. I talked to Blake Watson at Idaho Power. We don’t qualify for the normal programs, but they do have what they call community sponsorship dollars that might put – I wanted to have this conversation first, but he said if I can get a package on what is the project, what you are trying to accomplish for your community we may be able to come up with some dollars to help you out, so we were talking between $25,000 to $50,000 range.  Then we talked initially about just going through a financial entity and I hoped to have a proposal from Washington Trust to just kind of be able to show us what those numbers would look like if we were to go out for a loan.  Unfortunately this talking back and forth with them yesterday and did not receive it yesterday like I was supposed to, so unfortunately I don’t have that for you today. I think the one bright spot, one good conversation that I had was with Tom Barry here at the city.  So the city has enterprise funds and what his initial comments to me was we have these dollars, we are not planning on utilizing these dollars probably for a five year period because we have some projects that we want to target but they are not quite ready for us yet, so we could in theory essentially loan you those dollars, you pay us back over a five year period with little interest rate and that could work out really strongly. So I went back to Todd and said is this legal? Can we do this?  Because the one crux of enterprise funds that I am know of is that you loan from city department to city department, not necessarily a public agency to another public agency and that is where I got Todd involved and I will let him take over the story at this point because it has even taken a little bit more of a twist but I think it is a good twist.
Lakey:  Well as far as MDC goes, we have a little bit more flexibility than the city does. We have the ability to borrow money and have the ability to borrow money even in the statute of the government entities and agencies.  There is the constitutional limitation against the city account lending their crediting to corporations and typically other private folks. So I think the limitation exists a little more on the city side as far as that working and so I gave Ted Baird a call and chatted with him briefly. He and Bill kind of put their heads together. The issue is first can you legally do it and then obviously it is up to the city council and the Mayor do we want to do it from that point?  We haven’t really had a full opportunity to really fully discuss it as the option kind of came up towards the end as Ashley was working on things. The discussion I had with Bill and Ted was that they are not sure they could overcome their discomfort with the constitutional limitation under the flat loan. There is some language in the constitution about being able to contract for elimination; we never really talked about that. The kind of different approach that Ted threw out there was what if we have the city – I think this is not should we do it, but can we do it? Have the city pay for it out of the enterprise fund and then contract with MDC to pay them essentially buy the poles back from them over a time of five years, verses just a loan of the dollars. So it is a little bit different twist that might have some potential. Where we left it yesterday was they were still talking about it, they really hadn’t had a chance to talk about it with Tom or the finance director and the Mayor and kind of see what their thoughts were.  So bring that back for discussion and just say we are still talking about the legalities of these others.

De Weerd:  Well I am glad to hear that it is a new idea because I was looking at it going I wonder what that is.

Pipal:  So when you talk about credit and when you say loaning it is unconstitutional on credit – define that or what does that mean?

Lakey:  In this case kind of making a loan, giving somebody credit.  Here is our city money and we are in kind of the banking business and you pay us the money back with little interest rate.

Pipal:  Don’t we – doesn’t everything that when the district sunsets, doesn’t the everything that we own revert to the city?
Lakey: I think so, yes.

Pipal: So my question would be is are we borrowing money from them and paying them back only to give it back in the end?

Lakey:  Only when and if the entity goes away?

De Weerd:  Yes and no.  Because again, we don’t normally put in lighting. We don’t own the poles, we pay the electricity bill.  That is all the city has ever done.

Pipal:  So how does that work when we are done --? If we put in that – does ACHD own it then?

De Weerd:  No, the city does.  That is my problem with the legislature thinking they need elected officials on these boards.  Because what this board does impacts our budgets operationally, whether it is streetscape or putting lighting out there that now we pay the bill for.  So there is definitely a needed communication link here.  But what I don’t understand Todd on this whole discussion and was before I was Mayor and before our legal was our legal counsel, but the city did loan MDC money to start up and MDC paid the city back.  So I don’t know what we did it under having not been involved in it, but this body began its operations through money provided by the city.  

Lakey: That is an interesting point, like I said the concern of limitation comes more from the city and that is maybe more of a discussion we can have with Ted and Bill and talk a little bit about the history and how it worked before and was this the same.

De Weerd:  Well and Stacy our finance officer I think was involved in that, so maybe once it gets – I know you just started the discussions, but maybe once it gets to her she might be able to shed some light on that.  

Lakey:  The question you raised Mayor was also one question that I had under the split corridor joint agency agreement with ACHD, us and the city for the improvements. Essentially ACHD puts it out for bid, they pay for it all. After it is done within 120 days, they send us a bill and then we have 90 days to pay the bill.  The city as you mentioned, Mayor De Weerd, pays the maintenance and utilities for the street lights but I wasn’t totally clear about who owned it.  Who owned the lamp poles, I actually thought it was MDC that owned the poles and has to replace them.
Ford: My conversation with Tom Barry and this was new information to me too, when he alluded to the split corridor first phase was that if poles ever have to be replaced that that burden was on MDC that cost. 

Pipal:  So that is what we have to run over with Bill?

Ford:  That is my understanding, yes. That will be the same for phase two –

Pipal: We have to have our legal counsel go after their insurance company.

De Weerd:  But when we fold, the city would. I thought that that was the question.  

Pipal:  Yeah –

De Weerd: When MDC goes away, the city would own it.

Lakey:  (Inaudible) poles, MDC does.

De Weerd:  Just like the streetscape.

Lakey: So if we instead of a loan option go with the pay the city back from their enterprise funds that that makes that part a little bit easier if we own the poles themselves until we go away.  I am happy to keep exploring either options with Ted and Bill.  

Pipal: What can we do to help move this forward?

Lakey:  I think I can keep talking with Ted and Bill and if the Mayor can maybe be involved in some of those discussions too, see we want to make sure we keep the separation of the entity as that was the other thing that I wanted to make sure of. But if there is some direction or desire to see if we can make this work that would help us move forward (inaudible).

Pipal:  I would actually prefer that if you are going to work with the city attorneys that they provide the briefings to the city and that you provide the briefings to us. When we start mixing all this up we get into which entity is which.  I know that is not – I think just maybe agree to what we are going to tell the affected entities, so we are hearing the same thing, but make sure that that information, that communication would –

Lakey: Absolutely, but I think some more discussion with the city attorney’s and the city staff and kind of see what they feel is legally comfortable for them because that part is their call.  And come back and talk to you about that.  

Pipal: Because I think if we look at our potential dollars that we have in FY2012, if we committed those, if we are able to actually commit those to a physical project, I would be really happy with that. Because one of the greatest criticisms that we receive of urban renewal districts is that we carry over dollars and we struggle with some of these smaller projects and actually getting them put into place.  If we are taking the dollars that we have in our budget and allocating them for 2012 to – it is not really a brick and mortar, but a tangible project and don’t carry those over again, maybe we keep ours set aside but if we took some of those and committed those to a project and then looked at a combination – we talked about some phasing that second phase which would be the actual putting in the light poles, that if we did them together, but perhaps that was funded through the enterprise loan, we could still as Member Bird was saying save on the cost by not waiting a couple of years to do it, but if we could phase it more in terms of what the funding is coming from and do as much of a pay as you go that we could and still get the project done, I would like to see that happen. I don’t want to spend extra dollars because we had a (inaudible) if there is an opportunity.
Ford:  I also spoke to a number of folks who had expertise in engineering with respect to lighting and asking about those initial costs per phase from their perspective and what each of them has told me is that as long as we have all of the underground and the conduit, etc., with the actual project to go back and put light poles in later is actually not that expensive at all and in fact is a pretty minimal cost. So I just wanted to bring that to the board for their consideration. The other thing that I did within our fiscal year budget is I highlighted the areas in yellow that we really haven’t actively been pursuing projects with dollars and that is where I am thinking the dollars will come from. So if there is anything that jumps out at anyone, please let me know, but I tried to make some best guess assumptions based on what we have in our strategic plan for this year and what our priorities, I have been told are, so as I did mention I am uncomfortable putting in our set aside in the total amount towards this project just because we don’t know – it is pretty early in our fiscal year, so I don’t know what we may be looking at for surprises or maybe opportunities as well.  So I wanted just too kind of give you a little bit of background in how that I came up with those numbers.  I also took the numbers that Teri gave me based on what we have to date and based on what I know and try to come up with something that is reasonable to expect.  

Slocum:  Ashley when do we need to make a decision on what is going to be in the bid package?
Ford: The bid package has to go out June 1st, we need to give ACHD – that includes all of the designs, so if we are redesigning old spacing, etc., or redesigning phase, we have to – that has to be in that new package by – that goes in on June 1st, which means we have to have it to ACHD, I would say, by mid April, so they can get everything together.

Slocum: The current construction documents have the old spacing still?

Ford:  It is and we still have budget dollars left in our community development block grant, so we could have Stanley Consultants that we have been working with one of their project leads out of the Arizona office, since they closed their office here, we don’t think that would be that big of an issue as long as we just give them the direction on what we need.  
Winder: How big of a spacing were we talking about?

Ford: I think we are going from 68 to 80 based on Tim Curns recommendations.

Pipal: Wasn’t it 90?

Ford: That was if we did the high pressure sodium the induction, which is what Tim was basing all of his numbers on and that is what would match around City Hall and our new building that would be (inaudible).

Escobar: I think it is a worthwhile project for us to move forward with and I think we agree with that and so let’s find a way to fund it even if it takes us three or essentially four years to fund it, which means we have to know what that initial cost is to put in the infrastructure and Keith had made a point last time we talked about this about we have to have lighting on the sidewalks – well, I didn’t get a chance to read that email, Ashley, are we going to have street lighting for that road?

Ford:  (Inaudible).

Escobar: So we will have lighting on the sidewalk and it may take us actually three years to get the poles put in –

Ford:  Well let me clarify that. There will not be street lights on the sidewalks, once they start this project everything that is currently there, which is not very much I will just add at this point, will be removed. What will be there is the intersections, there will be widening in the intersections, but not in between blocks. But I was able to confirm that yesterday.

De Weerd:  ACHD does not do lighting.

Escobar: So I think as far as how we move forward because we have got a June 1st date that is going to be here before we know it, is we certainly move forward with the cost and put in the infrastructure and then maybe we have two more alternates onto that cost process that says let’s put street lights maybe two in the midspan in between intersections or maybe whatever Stanley Consultants will come back with as a recommendation and then let’s put street lights down the entire design that we are requesting.

De Weerd:  I would almost suggest that we look at what would it take to make that corridor safe?  What is the minimum?  I would ask the city to fund that.  That would be their partnership part.  ACHD is putting all of these cities in a real difficult situation because they are not doing anything but pavement any more. That is one thing that Tim has been working diligently on is minimally what do we need in these corridors, particularly where you are going to have pedestrian traffic and you want pedestrian traffic, so minimally for the roadway itself is what the city should be looking at having a part in their contribution. I know we kind of talked about this last time on it never hurts to ask, but there is a safety aspect to this too and it is one that we as a city are grappling with regardless and if that minimal standard is being considered for any corridor, if that could be the partnership that the city could step up with – at least put that in your equation.
Pipal:  I think we should have Stanley redo the drawings so that they match what we want and at that time they should have at their fingertips what the manual for uniform traffic control devices says if you are going to have pedestrians in areas whether – I don’t remember it has been a long time since I worked on pedestrian stuff, but there is a criteria for when you put in sidewalks for certain types of lighting and they may be able to tell us when they redo that what that portion would be.

De Weerd: I know the city won’t do pedestrian, but it will look at the minimal road lighting requirements and Tim probably has that.

Pipal: Yeah, well if we don’t have it then we can – Stanley should be able to tell us what that is for that type of facility and the number of cars and that sort of thing. You do have to have – it would be nice to know – you do have to have certain distance from and it can be with the type of lights and the footprint, I forget what is that called?

Escobar: Foot candles.

Pipal:  Yeah, foot candles from the intersection when you have crossings for pedestrians too.  

Escobar: We might be opening up some potential design changes to our fixtures if we look at it on a traffic level rather than a pedestrian level, if we are asking the city to provide safety for the traffic on those streets.

De Weerd:  Jim I only put that as a point of reference to what you might ask for a match.

Escobar:  Yeah.

De Weerd: Rather than that would be all we would do.  Not a match, a contribution, pardon me.

Pipal:  I think the only thing other than to continue to look at the options, the only thing that we really need to do is give Ashley permission to go and get Stanley to update the plans.  

Escobar: I think it is also important that when they update the plans that they put in the potential for phasing in case we are forced to phase it.  

Ford:  Would that phasing include the two phasing’s of what Tim suggested or what is that defined in the second phase?
Slocum: I kind of like Jim’s idea of getting some level of those lights on the (inaudible) as the base and the alternate is to put them all (inaudible).
Escobar:  Which that might meet with the Mayor’s comments on what the safety level necessarily would dictate verses what the aesthetic level we are going for.

Slocum:  I don’t know what Tim’s was – four block?

Ford: I think he was just looking at it from an efficiency standpoint from a block by block and that is just the one why he split it the way he did, but I will go back and see what this is (inaudible).

Pipal: I think we all agree we want the underground infrastructure in all at once?  That has to be done.  So, get Ashley moving and to get back to the meeting, I would entertain a motion to provide direction.

Escobar: I would make a motion that we recommend Ashley to move forward with working with Stanley Consultants in creating the new plan, per our current agreed standard 80 foot spacing, induction lighting and look at doing a phasing where phase one would be laying all of the utilities in the lanes, phase two would be providing lighting on a level of safety at a furnished spacing but would still accommodate at phase three, request approach of our MDC design (inaudible).
Pipal:  I have a motion is there a second.

Winder: Second.

Pipal: A motion and a second, any further discussion?

Roll Call Vote: Slocum, aye; Jensen, aye; Escobar, aye; Winder, aye; De Weerd, aye; Keyes, aye; Pipal, aye.

ALL AYES. MOTION CARRIED.

Pipal: Is that good Ashley?

Ford:  That is fine.
9. Approval of Final Forms of Various Agreements Pertaining to the Broadway Building:
A. Special Declaration of Cross Access and Drainage Easements

B. COMPASS Parking Spaces Use Agreement
C. VRT Parking Spaces Use Agreement
D. Right of First Offer Agreement
Lakey:  Just kind of will walk you through the high points.  Let’s start with the special declaration of cross access and drainage easements.  What this does as you know with the change in the plans that happened early on, there are those five spaces right next to the COMPASS VRT building and then you have a drive aisle that essentially needs to be preserved for us to share. So people are parking there a lot and have access to those five spaces and get in between 2nd and the alley – or excuse me, Broadway and the alley and then 2nd, 3rd and then alley – this provides for that connectivity easement across properties so that they can have access to those five spaces.  It also provides how that is to be maintained and cost for that and our share. If we develop the parking lot somewhere down the road we decide to put something there, then we have to keep that drive aisle and access to those five spaces in tact. This talks about that. It also authorizes us if we develop the parking lot into something else there is that shared drainage; right now there is an underground drainage storm drainage on their side. We have the ability to approach them later if we wanted to share that and expand it and use it for our side, or we can always just keep it on our site and do our own. Those are kind of the high points in the agreement and I would be happy to answer questions if you have any?

Pipal:  Are there any questions for counsel on this one?  We can come back to it if we think of something else.  Go ahead.
Lakey:  The parking space use agreement – one for COMPASS and one for VRT.  COMPASS gets 24 spaces and VRT gets 15 dedicated spaces during their business hours and during their events and then it is public parking outside of that.  But this is a long term agreement for them to basically lease those spaces; our lease rate was essentially the cost sharing of the maintenance and upkeep for the parking area.  We have the ability again to somewhere down the road say we are going to build a parking lot, terminate the lease and terminate the agreement and that is when the right of first offer comes into play in the other agreement that we will talk about in just a minute.  That is essentially the parking agreement. They can’t do anything to the parking lot without our permission as far as improvements and those kinds of things, but basically gives them the right while they are there to use the space and (inaudible) out how we share costs.  

Pipal: Any questions? 

Lakey: The right of first offer is talked about in the reservation agreement and the purchase agreement to sale. If we as MDC decide somewhere down the road we want to sell our parking lot or develop it then we need to give notice to COMPASS and VRT and the notice comes in the form of we want to sell it so give us an offer or we want to sell it and here is what we want you to pay for it if you want to buy it.  COMPASS and VRT then have 45 days to exercise that right of first offer and decide we do want to buy it and here it has to be both of them, if it is not both of them, then one of them has to buy the whole thing beyond that.  It can’t be want to buy my half or my share.  They exercise that option within those 45 days and then we have 90 days for us to negotiate in good faith with them on the purchase of the lot.  It is a one time right, so it is not every time we think about selling it – we give them one bite at the apple and if they don’t exercise it then we can do what we want with it from there.  If we do sell it as it says in the other agreement, we do have to provide alternate parking somewhere else (inaudible). So that is the right of first offer. It gives them the chance to buy should we decide we want to sell.  Okay? Any questions on that?

Pipal:  Proceed.

Lakey:  Okay, well with those what I would ask is someone is inclined to do the motion to approve these final forms. We have already approved the final form of the purchase and sale agreement as part of the early entry, but approve these forms and then authorize the chair and vice chair and secretary to sign these with any modifications they feel are necessary as part of closing and your documents that may be necessary as part of closing.  (Inaudible). We would like to approve these and get (inaudible).
Slocum:  I move we approve final form documents including the special declaration of cross access and drainage easements, the COMPASS parking space use agreement and the VRT parking space use agreement and right of first offer agreement and authorizing the chair and vice and secretary to sign these and other documents necessary for the closing of purchase and sale of the Broadway building project; adding the ability to make any minor modifications by the chair or vice chair and counsel as deemed necessary.  

Escobar:  Second.

Pipal: A motion and a second.  Any further discussion?  

Roll Call Vote: Slocum, aye; Jensen, aye; Escobar, aye; Winder, aye; De Weerd, aye; Keyes, aye; Pipal, aye.

ALL AYES. MOTION CARRIED.
DISCUSSION ITEMS
10. Broadway Building Partnership Update (Ford):
Ford:  We are in the process of addressing comments back from the Ada County surveyor and so Todd is meeting with Brent tomorrow because we have some of the questions revolve around deference (inaudible) and revise accordingly.  So we will be going back in (inaudible). WE are still a little unsure as to the timing on the plat recording, but hopefully before that March 5th deadline on the construction note.  I have been trying to keep all parties up to date on what information I have and that is all I have for an update at this point is we are just working through and I think we are almost there.  

Lakey:  One of the comments that they had back was a request for some of the language on the plat for the bank to sign on the milar as well.  (Inaudible) and get approved by the county and the bank and that is ready.  Brent has actually mentioned (inaudible) and we will be meeting tomorrow to look at any tweaks to the declaration that they need; one of them being – right now the declaration says that the units can’t be separated later and I think COMPASS and VRT want the ability to potentially divide units, so we have got to change that declaration. Again, ultimately it is just their document that governs their relationship with the condo so that we don’t have a real (inaudible) just help them through it to make sure that reservation gets amended and recorded as soon as we can.  So working away. That is all I have Madam Chair.  
Pipal:  Any questions?  Okay, counsel’s report?

11. Counsel’s Report (Lakey):
Lakey: I don’t have anything else to add Madam Chair.  

12. Project Manager’s Report (Ford):
Pipal: Ashley we have accepted your report. Is there anything that you want to talk about?

Ford:  Not specifically.  There was a puzzled look by Mr. Slocum so maybe I –

Slocum: I am just curious on the Ground Floor – the HVAC.

Ford: I have heat.  My office is warm. I am very happy.  (Inaudible) over the weekend and they came in the very first thing on Monday to make sure everything was working correctly and so we have heat.

De Weerd: I guess I would like to know what is going on with the Ground Floor.  What kind of partners or tenants you have in it and the chair and I had talked about a subcommittee on the Ground Floor and I see it referenced but it probably the board members not members at large and wanted to know any progress on that too.

Pipal:  I have something on the chairman’s report to talk about that, so if we don’t have any other questions --?

De Weerd: But as far as tenants.

Ford:  Right now we have a couple of monthly tenants that utilize it once a month for various meetings. We do have one tenant in one of the offices, Solitude Homes, it is a custom home builder and that is pretty much what we are limited to. In discussions with the chair the Ground Floor subcommittee has been put on hold in terms of how we want to approach our marketing and who we want to be going after until we come up with I guess a good plan in moving forward with the citizens advisory committee, so we have been put on hold at this point in terms of active marketing.

De Weerd:  So just a follow up.  Any of the tenants that we had at the previous location, they didn’t come over with us?

Ford; Two of our tenants, Vertex and (inaudible) both out grew us. So basically –

De Weerd: That is a good thing.

Ford: We lost them in a property sense.  They needed bigger space and needed more private offices and we just weren’t able to accommodate what their needs were as growing businesses. They both have stayed in Meridian, unfortunately neither could find locations in downtown to meet their needs, but I do know that they are both still in Meridian and so business is here so that is good.  I look forward to being able to talk with the board and be able to figure out who are targets should be, but obviously we have had some discussions with the citizens advisory group first. I did talk to Gary (inaudible) as was requested to do and he is very excited to be a part of that discussion with us.

Pipal:  And making a recent appointment, you talked with Julie Larson and Tye Palmer about also serving on – the executive committee when we have met and talked about it, we decided we wanted a task force to come in and look at what we are doing and find that place for the Ground Floor with that citizen input and to answer some of those questions. That is why I asked Ashley last week and sort of run them together to contact Gary as well because he has been here before and put together that task force, which would include the current members of the Ground Floor and the citizen members as well and get rid of this idea that we are competing with the downtown property owners. But the other thing is exactly what Ashley talked about is not able to find what they need in downtown Meridian and we need somebody to help some of those business owners and maybe somebody else to help these potential tenants to understand what can be done to keep them in our downtown so that will be another one of the things that we want the task force to look at.  I don’t know when – now that you talked to Gary we probably could schedule that meeting and get everybody together.

Ford:  I know that we – I thought Julie was coming here today to talk a little bit about this –

Pipal:  No, because I couldn’t get a hold of her.  Because you had then sent the email about Gary and I thought maybe it was just better to – what I would like to see happen is Ashley not be the one facilitating the meetings, but Ashley be able to take what the board members and the citizens decide and implement. I don’t want her to be in a position where she is trying to facilitate that discussion.  I want her to execute, so we will have possibly – who is currently acting as chair I can’t remember – as that kind of a lead for that Ground Floor from our group?
Ford: There really hasn’t been a lead on it. It is Craig, Dan and Eric.  

Pipal:  Possibly Dan. Well see if Dan might be willing to take the lead as kind of the chairman, I remember that conversation now.

De Weerd: I think it should be Craig.  

Pipal: So that is what we intend to do and so go ahead and schedule that meeting and Dan is back today – 

Ford:  I believe late tonight.  

Pipal:  So at the end of the week give him a call and get that meeting together, I think it was six members who probably should be able to come up with a good plan.  

Ford:  So just to be clear who the members are it is Julie Larson for the citizens’ standpoint – 
Pipal:  Tye Palmer, Gary Benoit.

Ford:  And do you have Tye’s contact information?  Okay.  

Jensen:  Just a quick thought on that as far as the lead goes, my one thought is it might be beneficial to have somebody that from the inception of the Ground Floor with its original creative process was and what the thought was or do we have somebody lead based off (inaudible) when Dan started kind of all the way through the Ground Floor and made (inaudible) – 
Pipal:  This is a task force short timer, you can handle it.

Slocum:  All right. I am energized and ready.  

Pipal:  There you go point man, right there.

Ford: Got it.

Pipal: Is there anyone else that would like to --?

Slocum:  Ashley just maybe for the rest of the board a quick update on ULI?
Ford:  So we have our next ULI subcommittee meeting on the 17th.  We are meeting at the Ground Floor and Diane is supposed to be sending out a – I don’t think I got the email. She still has my email incorrect unfortunately.  

Slocum: I will forward it to you.

Ford:  Thank you that would be fantastic.  So we have had two meetings so far with the subcommittee and they are starting their interviews right now with business owners and property owners in the subject area and we are very excited about that and actually I told Gary when I spoke to him here in length that he was on that call list so he should be expecting a call from us.  Making progress.  So far it has just been more of meeting to give them history, background and just things that they should consider and things that we are wrestling with right now, projects that we are moving forward with and understanding the implementations of the split corridor obviously and some of the issues that we encounter that we heard through the interview system are just making sure and taking all of that into consideration.  Not necessarily written down anywhere.  

Pipal: What is the date again on that next meeting?

Ford: The 17th.  

Slocum: Actually we have the Ground Floor and then we are going to walk around as well.  

Pipal:  Anything else?

Escobar:  I have one Madam Chair.  I think we have a subcommittee for what to do with the properties that we own.  Is that correct?

Ford:  We have a bank subcommittee that has morphed into being the Ground Floor committee just because we lost our Ground Floor committee with Larry stepping off of the board and Jennifer stepping off the board (inaudible) new taking over as chair.  So I guess they are kind of one in the same.

Escobar: So my question comes back do we want to create a new committee? Do we want to do something, but we have this other bank building that is sitting in downtown vacant?  Do we want to start entertaining the idea of putting on the market of trying to actively lease the space? Or do we just want it to continue and sit and degrade?

Ford:  My strategic plan for this year, I did have starting that conversation I think in April or May if that is something that the board feels – or if we need to do it a little sooner than that evaluation wise – especially if we are looking about potentially – (inaudible) brought up a point when emailing back and forth yesterday regarding the split corridor (inaudible) some funding source for this project on the south building. So something to consider.
Pipal: Well I think as we look at what we are going to do maybe even getting an opinion of the task force on it just to watch that – I mean, what do you think of then being involved in that from the commercial side or do they think about that?  Because initially we hope to sell that property as one – we hope that the whole corner would be saleable.

De Weerd:  Well the whole block.

Pipal:  Most of it because obviously the Bank of Cascades – but it wouldn’t have been – we would section it out after we spent some time trying to get a piece of real estate for somebody to do something on.  Maybe that is something that the task force chairman can make sure is brought up.

De Weerd:  It might also be something that ULI could discuss.

Slocum:  And it has certainly been brought up.  

De Weerd: But certainly I would agree with Member Jim over there.  I am not sure how he kind of put that, but I don’t want to see it just sit there and rot or anything.  

Pipal:  I don’t think anything after that takes away the punch of that statement.  

De Weerd: Don’t want it to sit there and rot, but leasing it might be a good idea.  It just has some issues and the people that go in there to lease it have to understand the cost and what kind of terms we would want to do to make that feasible.  

Winder: Have we ever done an evaluation of the condition of the building and what it would take to bring it up to level or make it rentable?  Do we have an idea on what the cost would be?  

Slocum:  We did both of those last year.

Ford: The bigger issue is it was (inaudible) better shape (inaudible) a $40,000 roof.  
Slocum:  And restrooms.

(Inaudible discussion)

Ford:  So Jim would you like to be a part of that discussion?

Escobar: Absolutely. I just don’t want it to get forgotten and then 8 months down the road, we bring it up.

Slocum: A vacant building in our downtown is not a good thing.

Escobar: Especially when you are hearing people need space downtown and why couldn’t we find a tenant to fit into that space?

Ford: Well that was my thought – about April as we start entering our next budget cycle and thinking about projects for next year and whether that would be something to consider as a project.  Or maybe doing like the city did with the old city hall by going out for an RFP to see what would come out of it.  

Pipal:  Embrace it.  (Inaudible) selling bricks.  

13. Chairman’s Report:
14. Executive Session per Idaho State Code 67-2345:   
15. Adjourn the Meeting (Pipal):  
Pipal:  If there is nothing else I would entertain a unanimous motion to adjourn
Winder:  So moved.

De Weerd: Second.

Pipal: All those in favor say aye.

ALL AYES.  MOTION CARRIED.

(AUDIO ON FILE OF THESE PROCEEDINGS)

APPROVED:
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